
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL AND HEALTH COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2016 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:33 p.m. Chairman Patty Kalinowski called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman, Patty Kalinowski, Vice Chairman, Linda Aylward, Rob Haas,

Laurie Cameron

Absent: 

Vance Antoniou, Alex Pino

Also Present:

Steve Schweinsberg, Prairie Land Disposal




Lisa Woodlford, Barrington Area Conservation Trust




Trustee Liaison, Pete Boland




Village Forester, Susan Allman





Elia Torres, Deputy Village Clerk

2.
Approval of Minutes from the July 5, 2016 Environmental and Health Commission meeting

The Minutes of the July 5, 2016 Environmental and Health (“E&H”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion: Laurie Cameron moved to approve the Minutes of the July 5, 2016 E&H meeting; seconded by Rob Haas.

Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman, Patty Kalinowski, Vice Chairman, Linda Aylward, Rob Haas,

Laurie Cameron
Nays:

None



Absent:
Vance Antoniou, Alex Pino


Abstain:
None

Chairman Kalinowski declared the Minutes of the July 5, 2016 E&H meeting approved and put on file. 

3.
Approval of Minutes from the September 6, 2016 Environmental and Health Commission meeting

The Minutes of the September 6, 2016 Environmental and Health (“E&H”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion:  Laurie Cameron moved to approve the Minutes of the September 6, 2016 E&H meeting; seconded by Vice Chair Linda Aylward.

Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman, Patty Kalinowski, Vice Chairman, Linda Aylward, Rob Haas,

Laurie Cameron
Nays:

None



Absent:
Vance Antoniou, Alex Pino


Abstain:
None

Chairman Kalinowski declared the Minutes of the September 6, 2016 E&H meeting approved and put on file. 

Motion:  At the request of the Chair, the Vice Chair shall be the Acting Chair of this meeting; seconded by Linda Aylward.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

4.    
Public Comment
Kim Ritschel, Vice Chair of the Park and Recreation Commission, “PRC”, summarized the PRC’s 

Twelve month Parks Improvement Plan at the request of Vice Chair Aylward. Ms. Ritschel indicated that the PRC is planning to merge the two playground areas to create one play area. She stated that the PRC is also looking into installing a teeter totter and “wall ball” wall along the west side of the basketball court. She noted that the PRC received a quote for large stepping stones rocks to add to the north end of Eton Parks. Ms. Ritschel explained that the stones would be used as a “par course” area. She mentioned that the Parks is investigating options to conceal the existing portable toilet in an attempt to make it more aesthetically appealing. 
Chairman Kalinowski asked if the Parks has considered adding a well pump. Ms. Ritschel stated that a well would have to be dug. She indicated that she was not aware of the cost for a well pump, but the PRC could investigate the cost in the future. 

There was discussion regarding developing other areas in the Village for recreational opportunities. 
Ms. Ritschel stated that the PRC is looking to enhance resident/Village communication in order to 

increase resident input and involvement. There was discussion regarding various options for increasing Resident/Village communication. Ms. Ritschel mentioned that other Villages have Facebook pages for their community to access. She was of the opinion that Facebook would be a beneficial method for the Village to communicate with residents. 
Ms. Ritschel indicated that she provided Trustee Martin Pais with an informational flier about 

Purple Loosestrife and Trustee Pais provided the flier to his neighbor. She stated that after receiving 
the information the resident mowed the existing Purple Loosestrife that was on their property in an 
attempt to eradicate the plant. Ms. Ritschel stated that distributing information to residents regarding 
the hazards of Purple Loosestrife may be beneficial.
Vice Chair Aylward inquired about the parks plan to install a composting toilet as stated on the Parks Twelve Month Plan. Ms. Ritschel stated that the PRC has reconsidered the idea due to the excessive cost and maintenance associated with building such a structure.
5.
Steve Schweinsberg, Prairieland Disposal, - Update regarding Recycling Tonnage Reports (Wynstone Subdivision and the rest of Village) and removable stickers encouraging recycling

Mr. Schweinsberg supplied the E&H with the results of the separate tonnage reports for Wynstone 

Subdivision and the rest of the Village. He stated that Wynstone has a higher recycling percentage than 

the rest of the Village. He explained that the report shows that Wynstone has a 32% diversion rate for 

recycling and the rest of the Village has 28%. He stated that the report is for the month of September, 
which shows the average diversion rate for the Village of North Barrington is 29%. He indicated that 
Lake County’s overall diversion rate for recycling is 25%. Vice Chair Linda Aylward asked if 

food scrap recycling is included in the diversion rate he provided. Mr. Schweinsberg indicated that it is not. Mr. Schweinsberg said that yard waste and food scraps are figured separately. He indicated that 35 yards of yard waste and food scrapes were collected for the month of September. He stated that beginning December 1, 2016 yard waste is no longer picked up. He noted that only food scraps will be picked up. Mr. Schweinsberg stated that PLD has extended the offer to new residents who subscribe to the food scraps program through the end of December 2016. Mr. Schweinsberg explained that he spoke to Midwest Organics Recycling and was told that all weed seeds can be recycled with food scrapes including Purple Loosestrife. 
Mr. Schweinsberg stated that he would be attending the Fall Fest this year with information regarding recycling opportunities and a display showing items that are recyclable. He mentioned that he is still working on the recycling sticker proposal as discussed at the previous meeting. Ms. Aylward asked if the PLD would consider holding a recycling event in the future in conjunction with the Village. Mr. Schweinsberg noted that PLD accepts textiles, shoes, and electronics recycling at the Pepper Road Facility. He also stated that PLD does Christmas light recycling and that last year a container was provided at the Village Hall for residents. 
There was discussion regarding having a food scrap demonstration at the Fall Fest. Chairman Kalinowski indicated that she would bring her personal food scrap container for the demonstration.

Mr. Haas asked if there was a particular way to place the garbage and recycling containers when placing out for pick up. Mr. Schweinsberg stated that the PLD trucks are semi-automated and the arrows should be pointed toward the road to make pick up more efficient.  

The E&H expressed appreciation for PLD’s services and thanked Mr. Schweinsberg for his time.
6.
Lisa Woolford, Executive Director, Barrington Area Conservation Trust-Introduction and discussion on Purple Loosestrife remediation
Ms. Woolford, Executive Director of the Barrington Area Conservation, “BACT”, provided the E&H

with information regarding the organization. Ms. Aylward explained that she invited Ms. Woolford to make a presentation for the E&H. She stated that Ms. Woolford was recommended as a consultant for the Village by the previous Village consultant, Nancy Schumm, Schumm consultants LLC. Ms. Woolford noted that Ms. Schumm was the Executive Director of BACT in 2008. Ms. Woolford indicated that she would be giving a brief overview of the BACT organization. She stated that BACT is a private conservation organization that is a resource for Barrington communities, and was founded in 2001. She indicated that the BACT works with private land owners to help with conservation protection of their land. She indicated that the work that BACT compliments what forest preserves do to expand the reach of land preservation. She indicated that the organization is a resource for the community that helps land owners who are working to improve the environmental health of their property, such as storm water concerns, invasive species, and habitat restoration. She indicated that BACT has been working with the Village of Tower Lakes and started a watershed partnership with them. Chairman Kalinowski asked Ms. Woolford how BACT is funded. Ms. Woolford stated that the BACT is private not-for-profit and funded through memberships and grant funding foundations. She noted that the BACT has offices at the White House in downtown Barrington.
Chairman Kalinowski inquired about how the BACT operates. Ms. Woolford explained that municipalities join the BACT through a business membership and the organization would then assist in achieving the goals that the village has in regards to preserving the communities open spaces. She stated that the BACT owns four nature preserves and does habitat restoration on their properties and also does habitat restoration on their easement holders. She noted that a conservation easement is a legal agreement between a conservation land trust and a private landowner to preserve the conservation values of his or her property. She explained that the agreement states that the private landowner will not subdivide the property and will maintain native landscaping. Ms. Woolford indicated that the BACT in conjunction with the Village of Tower Lakes acquired a fifteen and a half acre nature preserve. 
Ms. Aylward asked if the BACT does work with the Village of Hawthorne Woods. Ms. Woolford stated that Hawthorne Woods is not in the organizations service area. 
Chairman Kalinowski asked what would be included in the business membership if the Village should choose to become a member of the BACT. Ms. Woolford explained that the BACT would assist the Village in achieving their conservation goals based on the membership donations contributed to the BACT. Chairman Kalinowski asked Ms. Woolford if the organizations does presentations if a member should request a presentation for a meeting or event. Ms. Woolford stated that the organization does do presentations. Chairman Kalinowski asked if the organization has informational brochures for its members. Ms. Woolford stated that they do and noted that information is also available on the BACT website. Vice Chair Aylward asked if the organization works with the contractors hired by its members for restoration work. Ms. Woolford explained that the BACT is a non-profit organization and donations are accepted for membership to the organization. It was noted that BACT could manage the restoration efforts within the Village however; the Village would need to contribute a donation to the organization in order to receive their services. 
Chairman Kalinowski was of the opinion that in the past the Village has not had much success in allowing third parties to manage restoration contracts. Ms. Woolford stated that she has had successful experiences with two restoration contractors, which she prefers to work with. She indicated that in her experience she has found that restoration contractors typically have significantly different management approaches. Vice Chair Aylward asked Ms. Woolford who were the two companies that she prefers to work with. Ms. Woolford stated that they are Tall Grass Restoration and Blue Stem Ecological Services. Ms. Woolford noted that she enjoys working with companies who closely monitor BACT’s properties and maintain contact with her throughout the restoration project. Ms. Woolford stated that restoration projects can be expensive and often require extensive monitoring. Ms. Woolford noted that BACT has a conservation easement on a property in the Village of North Barrington. 
Vice Chair Aylward asked if any private homeowner can approach BACT and request their services to have a conservation easement on their property. Ms. Woolford explained that the landowner’s property must have conservation value.
Ms. Woolford stated that private landowners can apply for a property tax reduction and an income tax deduction. She explained that the benefits are offered due to the landowner giving up their development rights when agreeing to apply a conservation easement on their property. She indicated that the easement is considered a charitable gift, because it permanently limits the landowner’s use of the land in order to protect its conservation values.She stated that the landowner that agrees to the conservation easement can apply for an income tax deduction and property tax reduction. If a party purchases a property that already has a conservation easement they are not entitled to the the income tax deduction, but are eligible for a property tax reduction. 
Ms. Cameron asked if a landowner can remove the conservation easement after taking on a property that has an existing conservation easement. Ms. Woolford stated that they do not have the right to do so. She explained that in order to remove the conservation easement they must bring the matter before a court of law and request to condemn the easement. She noted that BACT is responsible for prohibiting the condemning of an easement and has a legal defense fund set aside in the event that a situation should occur. Ms. Woolford thanked the E&H for the invitation to the meeting and noted that the BACT is a resource and is available to assist the Village should the Village decide to become a member.
7.
Samantha Dedina (Melton), Maintenance Coordinator, ENCAP- update on work at Eton Park and Eton Park survey 

Vice Chair Aylward tabled he matter due to the absence of Samantha Dedina. She stated that Ms. 

Dedina would be invited to attend the next meeting. 
It was noted that Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting LLC is no longer with the Village.
There was discussion in regards to setting up a plan for restoration efforts in the Village. Chairman 
Kalinowski was of the opinion that the E&H refrain from recommending a third party to manage future

restoration contracts. Vice Chair Aylward was of the belief that the E&H might possibly benefit from

the expertise of an environmental consultant. There was discussion regarding the BACT and how the 
organization operates. Ms. Allman indicated that the BACT volunteers on properties, of which they 

have conservation easements on. Trustee Boland noted that in the past the Village looked into utilizing 

BACT as a resource, but ultimately the Village Board reconsidered the option. 

Chairman Kalinowski inquired about whether the Village had received the survey that was done of Eton Park. Vice Chair Aylward stated that they have not yet received the survey. 

Chairman Kalinowski asked Ms. Allman if she has noticed improvements in Flint Creek. Ms. Allman indicated that the Buckthorn that was removed does not appear to be returning. Vice Chair Aylward suggested scheduling a visit to Flint Creek and develop a plan for future maintenance. 
8.
Vice Chair Linda Aylward –report from Village Board meeting August 31, 2016 
Vice Chair Aylward noted that the topic was discussed during public comment with Ms. Ritschel.

9.
Progress on postcard from E&H  
Vice Chair Aylward noted that Alex Pino is chairing the planned E&H postcard. She explained that he contacted members via email in regards to recommendations of the content for the postcard. Ms. Aylward indicated that she provided Mr. Pino with information, but has not heard back from him. Ms. Aylward mentioned that a blub was included on the Fall Fest postcard informing residents of the E&H area at the fest. Ms. Allman stated that she provided Mr. Pino with information regarding the chipping program/brush pick up on October 17, 2016 for the postcard. 
10.
Fall Fest attendance, Oct. 8th 12-3 p.m., E&H table

Vice Chair Aylward asked the commission who would be attending the Fall Fest. Chairman Kalinowski stated that she would be in attendance, Ms. Cameron explained that she has a previous engagement, but would attempt to make an appearance. Ms. Aylward volunteered to pick up the informational materials used at last year’s Fall Fest from the Village Hall.
11.
Email data base for the Village

Chairman Kalinowski noted that at the last Fall Fest she created an email signup sheet and noted that there were very few residents who signed up. Trustee Boland recommended having language on the sign-up sheet stating that the residents providing their email are permitting the Village to contact them with information regarding Village events, volunteer opportunities or matters of concern to Village residents.

12.
Old Business/New Business

Ms. Allman provided the E&H with Village Code regarding Native Plant Communities and Weed Control. She indicated that as Village Forester she has the authority to inforce the code if an issue should arise concerning nuisance or noxious weeds. She stated that she wanted to inform the E&H of the code due to the recent sightings of Purple Loosestrife in the Village. She noted Purple Loosestrife is listed in the code as a nuisance weed. She stated that she has not had any situations requiring her to enforce the code in regards to nuisance or noxious weeds.
Vice Chair Aylward suggested amending Chapter 2 Section 5-2-3 (C) of the Village Code. She was of the opinion that language should be added stating that “Every landowner shall make a good faith attempt to destroy or cause to be destroyed all noxious weeds and nuisance weeds on land which he owns or controls.” She noted that Chapter 2 Section 5-2-3 (C) of the Village Code refers only to noxious weeds, but does not mention nuisance weeds. 
Chairman Kalinowski stated that there are noxious weeds that have been sighted at Eton Park and noted that they are not listed on the Village Code. Trustee Boland suggested that the E&H draft a proposed amendment to the Village Code pertaining to Native Plant Communities and Weed Control. It was noted that the E&H would draft a proposed amendment. Vice Chair Aylward mentioned that the Illinois DNR has a listing of noxious and nuisance weeds. She suggested referring to the Illinois DNR list in the draft proposed amendment. 
Ms. Cameron suggested having pictures of the hazardous noxious and nuisance weeds in Illinois on the E&H section of the Village website. 
Vice Chair Aylward mentioned that resident, Steven King, 436 Brookmont Lane, attended the last Village Board meeting. Ms. Allman explained that Mr. King addressed the Board and stated that he is of the opinion that the Heritage Tree Ordinance is excessive as it relates to the tree replacement procedure as well as, the costs associated for tree bonds. She noted that Mr. King signed an agreement as part of his application for a building permit, which stated that he would be required to replace the trees removed. She stated that he was allowed to remove a tree, but was required to plant a tree or trees equaling ten inches. Ms. Allman indicated that Mr. King has an issue with the requirement of planting the new trees.
Ms. Allman Suggested inviting PLD for a recycling event in conjunction with Earth Day. There was discussion regarding various recycling opportunities to offer at the event. Vice Chair Aylward suggested having information and recycling opportunities at the Winter Fest as well. She stated that she would contact Mr. Pino to include the information about the event on the postcard.
13.
Adjournment

Motion:  Laurie Cameron moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Rob Haas.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 9:27 p.m. Chairman Patty Kalinowski declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the E&H meeting held November 1, 2016.

ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres

Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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